
Creating a National System for Home and 
Community-Based Care 

“Most older people and those with disabilities want to remain independent and receive the assistance 
they need in their homes and communities, not in nursing homes.  Currently, America has no organized 
system for doing this. Most of the care people need as they age is personal care, not medical care—that 
is, help with various daily activities such as dressing, bathing, or preparing meals—which often is 
provided informally by family members. Providing care at home or in assisted-living facilities instead of 
nursing homes can improve quality of life, as well as provide better value, thereby allowing many more 
people to obtain essential care. 

In order to both improve quality of life and continue to contain costs, broad changes are necessary in 
the way care is delivered. Several important steps in this process include: 

•	 Supporting family caregivers better, through financial and other resources, and by providing 
respite care—temporary residential care for patients that provides relief for the permanent 
caregivers. 

•	 Improving access to services outside nursing homes by reorienting Medicaid’s funding toward 
home- and community-based services. (Currently, approximately two-thirds of Medicaid long-
term care funding is spent on nursing homes and only one-third on home- and community-based 
services.) 

•	 Encouraging “consumer-directed” services in publicly funded programs such as Medicaid so 
that individuals could take more charge of their own care. 

•	 Expanding the network of local adult day care centers and providing transportation to people 
needing services and who are able to leave home. In addition to providing activities and 
personal care, these centers also could deliver many health services. 

•	 Expanding volunteer programs that provide regular, dependable services like shopping, friendly 
visits, or driving services. In addition, increasing training and reducing barriers (e.g., liability) to 
volunteering. America already has a strong tradition of volunteering, and the need for a renewed 
effort to tap into this tradition on behalf of older people and those with disabilities is clear.” 

[Excerpted from: Reimagining America: AARP’s Blueprint for the Future (2005)] 
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